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GRANADA! The simple name fills the mind with ideas of romance and more
than regal grandeur. Even her misfortunes are romantic, and if she once
had regal sins, we are led to pity rather than censure her. The "Last
Sigh of the Moor" still overlooks the home of the long line of Moslem
kings, and the handiwork of those who have long since passed away from
earth still remains to tell us what Moorish Granada was.

The fifteenth century had dawned upon Spain, and the Christians had by
degrees possessed themselves of all the Spanish Peninsula save Granada;
but Granada still gave a home and a kingdom to the Moor, and here the
Moslem held his sceptre against the mighty powers that were growing in
the North. There were scenes of festivity in Granada, and magnificent
tournaments, too, were held there; nor was the participation in these
confined to the Moore, for Christian knights, from Spain, and France,
and Germany, frequently came and joined in the lists. The Moor was
wary, however, and his darkly flashing eye slept not upon his Christian
visitors.

It was a bright morning in early summer. The gardens, the fields, and
the forests, were clothed in their gayest vestments, and the birds sent
aloft the notes of their thanksgiving in sweetly sounding, musical
pecans. Near the river Guadix, and upon its northern bank, appeared
two horsemen; their beasts were standing still, and the riders were
gazing upon the stream that flowed before them. Back of them, towards
the north, was a deep forest, from which they had just emerged, while
ahead, to the southward, some twelve miles distant, a few glittering
spires could be seen, and near these loomed up the bright towers of the
Alhambra. Further on, the eye rested upon the snow-clad summits of the
heaven-reaching Alpujarras, with the Sierra Nevada, towering aloft with
its crown of regal white, the monarch of Mountain Spain.

The first of the horsemen was a young man attired in a gorgeous suit
of mail. The subtle links were of the brightest steel, and they were
wrought with the most exquisite skill and workmanship. Over this suit of
full mail the man wore a frock of crimson silk, upon the breast of which
was wrought in golden threads the cross of Leon. Upon his head he wore
a steel cap, formed of nicely adjusted plates, slightly conical in its
form, and from the top of which waved a triple plume of white ostrich
feathers. If the cross upon the knight's breast did not at once betray
the kingdom from whence he came, the rich dress of the black steed that
bore him would have cleared the matter at once. Over the plates of steel
that the horse wore upon his breast, and covering the back and sides
of the animal, was a drapery of crimson silk, upon which was wrought
in various colors of silver and gold the cross and the lion—the
insignia of Christian Leon.

The knight was not over six-and-twenty years of age, being tall and
well-formed, with a fulness of limb and muscle that spoke of much
strength and manly exercise. His hair was worn in the usual manner of
the times, long and flowing, the dark curls of which escaped freely
from beneath the steel cap. His features were noble in their moulding,
and possessed a degree of beauty that can be made up only from the
promptings of a generous soul, and a noble and brave heart.

The knight's companion was an odd-looking being, dressed in the common
garb of an humble esquire, with leggings of half-armor, and wearing a
stout breast plate. He wore upon his head a steel skull-cap, and the
face that looked out from beneath the small vizor was beaming with good
nature and shrewd cunning. He was some years older then his master, and
though not so tall by several inches, he yet possessed a quantity of
muscle that showed itself in big masses about his breast and limbs, and
those who had come once within his clutches never afterwards doubted
that Pedro Bambino's muscle was as good in quality as in quantity.
The horse he rode was of an iron gray color, and full as stout as his
master's.

"Pedro," said the knight, as he reined his horse farther back from the
edge of the river, "there must be a bridge somewhere about here."

"In truth there is," returned the esquire, "or at least there used to be
one, for I crossed it myself not a dozen years ago; but I think it's
further up the stream."

"Then up the stream we'll go," said the knight, as he turned his horse's
head in that direction.

Accordingly both riders started off, and at the end of half an hour
they came to the place where a bridge was thrown across the river. They
passed over to the other side, and there they found themselves in a
broad road that led to the city of Granada.

"We are in the right way now," said Pedro Bambino.

"Yes," returned the knight.

"But what would all this gain us if they wouldn't let us into the city?"
suggested the esquire.

"There'll be no trouble about that, Pedro. A peaceable Christian knight
will not be refused admittance within the city."

"Nor a peaceable Christian esquire," added Pedro.

"No," said the knight, with a smile.

"Then there can't be much danger," continued Pedro, as he spurred up his
horse.

For some time the two rode on in silence. Even the mind of the esquire
seemed deeply interested in the gorgeous scenery that opened upon the
view, and more than once he allowed his horse to stop, as he became lost
in a sort of rapt wonder at the scenes that lay ahead. The snow-capped
Alpujarras riveted most of his attention, and it was not until the
taller forest trees began to gather over his head and shut out the
mountains, that he gave any due attention to his beast.

"What does that mean?" uttered Pedro, as they entered a narrow ravine of
palms and gallnuts.

"What?" returned the knight, casting an inquisitive glance at his
companion.

"My horse smells something. See him toss that dainty head and open those
nostrils. There—hear that snort."

Both men cast their eyes about them, and it was not long before the
object that had awakened the instinct of the brute was discovered. Upon
the side of the road, and at the foot of a huge rock, sat a man who
seemed, by his countenance, to be in considerable pain. He seemed an old
man, for his hair and head were gray, and he was dressed in the garb of
a man in the lower ranks of life. The Christians pulled in their steeds
as they came abreast of where the man sat, and the knight bent over to
get a fair view of him.

"Sir knight," said the man, half raising himself to his feet, "do you go
to the city?"

"Yes."

"Then, in the name of the God you worship, I ask you to carry me."

"San Jago, good man," quickly responded Pedro—for he knew that if the
man was carried, his horse would have to bear the burden—"our beasts
are wayworn now. We're ridden half the night, and 'twould be——"

"Stop, Pedro," interrupted the knight; and then turning towards the
Moor, he continued, "Are you unable to walk?"

"I am, most surely, sir knight. I had climbed upon the top of this rock,
and I fell. My right ankle is badly sprained, and I fear I am otherwise
injured."

"What could you want up there?" asked Pedro, casting his eyes up to
where the rock towered above his head.

"I wanted to see the rising sun," returned the Moor.

"You'd better have been in your bed than running after the sun, I should
say."

There was a spark of indignation flashing in the dark eye of the Moor,
but it quickly changed to a cust of melancholy thought, and looking
sharply into Pedro's face, he said:

"My God made the sun the most glorious of all his world, and I love to
look upon it. But my likes shall not sit heavily on you. Go your way,
and I will crawl to the city as best I can."

"Hold—not quite so fast," said the knight. "My good esquire has a way
peculiarly his own; but as good Christians we'll not leave you here to
suffer. Pedro, help the man to mount behind you. I know you wouldn't
feel easy to leave him here."

With more alacrity than might have been expected, Pedro leaped from his
horse, and assisted the Moor to his feet. It was with much difficulty
that the poor fellow moved along with Pedro's aid, and not until the
knight himself alighted and gave his assistance, could the Moor be
lifted to the horse's back.

"Sir knight," said the lamed man, as the trio were mounted, "I do not
wish to ask of you too much, but if you would hasten on to the city as
fast as possible, you would do me a favor for which I will be grateful."

The knight bade Pedro put spurs to his home, and for some distance they
galloped on at a good speed. At length they came to an abrupt hill, and
the beasts were allowed to walk up.

"You have come to join in the tournament to-morrow, I suppose," said the
Moor, as he ran his eyes over the knight's fine figure.

"I knew not there was one," returned the Christian, with a kindling eye.
"But, I' faith, I shall be there if there is."

"There will be a grand display of prowess, and many a bright eye to bear
it witness," said the Moor.

"By San Dominic, then I shall bear it witness, too," cried Pedro, with a
joyful look. "I'll bear my master's shield 'gainst the list. Ha, Pedro,
we'll see."

As the esquire said this he patted his horse emphatically upon the neck,
and looked proudly upon his master. The Moor, too, gazed upon the knight.

"You are from Leon," he said.

"Yes," returned the knight.

"And a Count, too," continued the Moor.

"Yes."

"Count of Valladolid, too," added the Moor.

"Your eyes are sharp," said the knight, with a smile.

"Sharp enough to know the meaning of your triple plume," returned the
Moor.

"So, so. Well, I am Charles, Count of Valladolid, and knight royal of
Leon."

"And what is Count Charles of Valladolid doing so far south?"

"Seeing the country," returned the knight. And then with a sharp look
into the face of the Moor, he continued:

"As you are the first acquaintance I have made, whom might I call you?"

"To tell you the truth, good count," answered the Moslem, while a
peculiar look overspread his features, "it makes but little difference
what you call me. In all probability you will never see me again, and
I don't believe I shall ever reward you for the kindness you are at
present doing me. However, I am sometimes called Abdalla, and if that
name suits you, so you may call me."

The knight gazed curiously upon the Moor, for the swarthy features
were not only regular and well formed, but they possessed a degree of
intelligence that was not to be overlooked. There was something in his
manner, too, that was puzzling, to say the least.

"Do you belong in the city of Granada?" asked Sir Charles.

"As much there as anywhere."

"But to judge from your haste you have urgent business there now."

"Yes."

That monosyllable was pronounced in a tone so peculiar that even Pedro
turned half about in his saddle and gazed into the face of the Moor.

"By San Dominic, but you are a curious man, all ways," said the esquire.

"And this is a very curious world. Have you not discovered that yet?"

"I' faith, you speak the truth now," uttered Pedro; and as he spoke he
turned once more to his horse's head.

They had topped the hill, and the city was open to view. The horses
were put to a brisk trot, and nothing more was said until the gate was
reached. The party were admitted without much questioning, and as they
entered the city the people were busy at their daily callings.

"Here," said the Moor, as they reached a narrow street that turned off
towards the eastern part at the city, "let me get down here."

"I will see you to your destination," said the knight.

"This is near enough, sir. If you will accept my thanks for your
kindness thus far, I will trouble you no further."

Pedro helped the Moor to the pavement. The poor man stood with
difficulty, and the count could not fail to see that his attempts to
walk were attended with the most exquisite pain; yet he assured the
knight that he could make his way alone, and that he should prefer to do
so.

"Charles of Valladolid," said the Moor, as he turned towards the knight,
"you say that you have come here to see the country, but if you have
business, be wary in performing it."

The knight looked wonderingly upon the Moslem; but Abdalla waited for no
answer. He turned and moved slowly, painfully away.

"By San Jago, sir Charles, what do you make of that?" uttered Pedro.

"I can make nothing of it," returned the knight, in a puzzled,
thoughtful mood, and without further remark he started on.

Without difficulty the count found a public house that suited him, and
having seen that his horse would be well provided for, he entered the
building and ordered breakfast for himself and esquire.
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DURING the day the knight of Leon did little else than look about the
city in company with his honest esquire. It was no unusual thing for
Christians to be seen in the city, and the count and his companion
attracted only passing notice from the Moors. Great preparations were
going on for the tournament that was to come off the next day. It was
to be holden in a large square beyond the hill upon which stood the
Alhambra, and thither the knight bent his steps towards the close of the
day.

The Granadan king, Mohammed VI., gave but little attention to the manly
sports that so well suited the tastes of his subjects, and, in fact, he
gave but little attention to anything save his own pleasure and sensual
comfort, with just enough of mental and physical activity to keep his
throne from falling beneath him. The present anticipated tournament had
been agreed to by the king at the urgent solicitation of many of his
best knights, and he had agreed not only to be present at its passage,
but he was to superintend it.

When Charles of Leon returned to his hotel in the evening, he had
resolved to attend the tournament on the following day.

"But will it be well?" queried Pedro.

"And how can it be evil?" asked the count.

"I'll tell you. You know you are counted the best lance in Leon. Now if
you enter the list to-morrow, you may come off the victor, and, by St.
Dominic, that wouldn't suit these hot blooded Moors."

"You take it wrongly, Pedro. There are good knights in Granada, and they
will not prove themselves so mean as to turn enemies against one who
proved their better in the use of arms. No, no, good Pedro, don't fear
on that account, for I assure you all will be well."

"Well, just as you please," returned Pedro; and he spoke in a dubious
manner, and shortly afterwards he set about preparing his master's armor.

The next morning was bright and fair. At an early hour the people began
to flock to the spot where the tournament was to take place, and at ten
o'clock the king entered the enclosure and took his seat. The trumpets
sounded a furious blast, and the jousting began. For two hours the sport
continued, and Ben Hamed, the Alcalde of Granada, stood the victor.
He was a subtle, powerful knight, and he swang his spear aloft, and
vauntingly challenged all opponents. Two more Moorish knights appeared
against him; but, one after the other, they were vanquished and then
more proudly than ever did Ben Hamed swing his spear aloft.

Charles of Leon pushed his horse through the crowd that were collected
outside of the paling, but ere he reached it he caught the sound of his
own name pronounced near to his aide.

"Beware! Make not an enemy of the Alcalde!"

The knight turned his head, and he saw Abdalla limping away through the
crowd. He knew it was the same Abdalla he had picked up by the roadside,
though he looked somewhat differently. His hair and beard were jet
black, and he looked many years younger. The voice, however, the count
knew, and he knew the countenance, too. The strange Moor was soon out of
sight, and the count again pushed towards the paling. His soul was set
upon a joust with the haughty, defying Moor, and he was not to be bent
from his purpose.

"What ho, there! Here comes a Christian knight to give thee battle Ben
Hamed," exclaimed the king, as Charles of Leon entered the lists.

The alcalde turned his flashing eyes upon the new comer, and proudly
drawing back he awaited the Christian's approach.

"What seek ye here?" cried Ben Hamed.

"To give thee a friendly joust," returned Charles; "that is, if the
lists be open to me."

"Of course they are open, if you be a true knight," said the king.

"I am a true knight of Leon, and this day shall prove it, though I
may go down before the lance of the alcalde; yet if I bear me at all
before one whose prowess has been so well proved, you will know me for a
knight."

At the first part of this speech Ben Hamed frowned, but at its close
he looked upon the Christian with a half scornful expression as he
jauntingly balanced his lance in his hand.

"Go take your ground," he said.

"Shall it be with lance and shield?" asked Charles.

"Yes."

The count rode back to the paling where Pedro was stationed, and took
his shield. From one of the marshals he received a round-headed spear,
and then the trumpet sounded. Charles of Leon was habited the same as
we saw him upon the road, and his appearance attracted the attention
of all. His horse seemed eager for the onset and he pranced in his
instinctive pride.

Again the heralds sounded the trumpet, and Charles give his steed the
rein. The Moor and the Christian met. Ben Hamed sat like a rock in his
saddle, while the count was jostled, but he lost not his balance. In an
instant Charles saw and understood the alcalde's subtle play. With a
movement so quick that it was almost imperceptible, and one that must
have required long practice for its perfection, the Moor had swung his
spear-head across the eyes of his adversary's horse with a circular
sweep before he brought it to its final poise; but the Christian
determined that it should not be done again.

It was with a confident air that Ben Hamed turned his horse for the
second joust, and when the trumpet sounded, he set boldly forward. Again
the riders met, but Ben Hamed passed not, for the knight of Leon's
lance-head struck him full in the throat and hurled him to the ground.
There was a low murmur ran around among the spectators, and a careful
observer would have seen that there was much satisfaction felt at the
result of the last joust; but the people dared not give boisterous
speech to their feelings, for the alcalde was feared.

As Ben Hamed sprang to his feet, there was fierce passion in his
features, and for a moment he was speechless. But soon he found his
tongue, and seizing his horse's rein, he turned to Charles of Leon, and
throwing his shield upon the ground, he shouted:

"Down with your lance and shield! I'll have at thee now with the
cimeter. You shall show your prowess to better advantage ere I have done
with thee."

"The sword is not a weapon for a joust," returned Charles. "It is too
dangerous for sport."

"Ha, ha! and is the Christian dog in fear?"

This was spoken by the exasperated Moor in a loud, defiant, bitter tone,
and sent the rich blood coursing quickly through the Christian's veins.

"The Christian does not fear," he returned, in a proud tone.

"Then draw your sword and throw away all else," exclaimed the alcalde,
as he mounted his horse and drew his bright cimeter.

"If the king will hold me clear of the consequences I will meet you."

"Ben Hamed, you had better give over the trial, and go back to the
lance," said the monarch.

"No, no,—the sword it shall be!" cried the alcalde.

"Then the Christian knight shall be free from all harm, save such as he
meets at the hands of his antagonist. Let the signal be given."

The trumpet sounded, and Charles of Leon drew his sword. It was a keen
weapon, straight and double-edged, with the usual cross hilt. The Moor
met him, and some dozen blows were exchanged without effect; but at
length Charles wounded his antagonist upon the shoulder. Ben Hamed saw
that he had a superior to deal with, and he determined to ride him down.
To this end he drew in his reins, and at a word his horse reared, and
would have struck his fore feet directly upon the Christian's body;
but Charles saw the movement, and he not only avoided it, but he took
advantage of it. His own horse was well trained, and he made the noble
animal perform a leap that set the Moor at fault. As Ben Hamed's horse
was reared proudly upon his hind legs, the horse of the Christian sprang
quickly against his haunch, and both Moor and beast went tumbling upon
the ground.

With a fearful oath Ben Hamed sprang to his feet, and placing one
foot upon the prostrate body of his horse, he struck furiously at the
Christian; but Charles of Leon soon ended the conflict, for with a blow
that seemed like the lightning's leap he struck the upraised blade of
the Moor's cimeter near the hilt and broke it in twain.
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The shouts of the multitude could no longer be restrained, and as they
broke upon the air, the alcalde was utterly overcome by the rage and
mortification that had seized him. His horse was so much sprained that
it was with difficulty the animal could be set upon his feet, and then
the beast limped away from the lists.

For fifteen minutes Charles of Leon kept the lists, and no one appeared
against him.

"Shall we pronounce the Christian the victor?" at length said the king,
as the repeated calls of the herald remained unanswered.

"The Christian cannot receive the scarf," cried Ben Hamed, who had taken
a place near the royal seat, where a doctor was dressing the wound upon
his shoulder.

The king hesitated, and he showed by his manner that he liked not to
bestow the badge upon the Christian.

"The Christian is a true knight, and knighthood should know no foreign
blood," cried an old Moslem warrior, who sat near the king.

"The Christian is the true victor," cried a dozen voices.

"Then he shall receive the reward," said the king. Then turning to a
fair young being who sat near him, he added: "Zehra, if you deem the
Christian worthy, give him the badge."

It was a lovely girl to whom the king spoke—one who had just blushed
into womanhood with all the roses of beautiful youth still clustering
about her. She waved her hand to Charles of Leon, and he came near to
her seat and knelt before her.

"Sir knight," she said, with a sweet smile, "to you I award the
gift that has thus fallen to my bestowal. While it remains in your
possession, forget not the duty you owe to your honorable knighthood,
nor her who bestowed it."

The scarf was of blue silk, richly wrought with threads of gold, and as
Zehra spoke, she threw it over the knight's shoulders. As Charles of
Leon arose to his feet, he gazed for a moment into the features of the
fairy being. She smiled upon him, and she blushed while she smiled.

When the young Christian turned from the spot, he felt in his heart
that he could never forget the fair donor of the badge he had won. Her
countenance had burst upon his sight as breaks the view of the distant
spring upon the thirsty traveller of the desert. He did not notice the
look of Ben Hamed, nor did he see how the king was moved. He saw only
the bright beams of Zehra's loveliness, and he forgot that life had its
losses as well as its gains.

"By San Dominic," uttered Pedro, as he rode away from the scene of the
tournament with his master, "you have made one enemy, at least."

"How so, Pedro?"

"The alcalde will never forgive you."

"Then he is not a good knight."

"You are blind, sir Charles. Didn't you ever know of wicked knights in
Leon?"

"Yes."

"Then you may expect to find some here. San Jago, but it didn't seem
very hard for the girl to decide against her father."

"Father! What do you mean?" uttered the knight, with a sudden start.

"Why, didn't you know that Zehra was the alcalde's daughter!"

"No."

"She is, then."

"Are you sure of this?"

"Certainly. I heard the people speaking of her before the combat was
ended."

Charles of Leon rode on for some distance in silence. He seemed much
moved by what he had heard, and disappointment was plainly written upon
his brow. When he reached his hotel he put off his armor, and as soon as
he was alone he set about looking over a number of papers that he took
from his bosom, each of which bore the royal seal of Leon.
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IN one of the private apartments of the Alhambra sat Mohammed VI. Near
him stood the alcalde of Granada, leaning against a casement of one
of the windows, and engaged in rolling and unrolling a small piece of
vellum he held in his hand. The wound upon his shoulder was not a bad
one, and the effects of it troubled him but very little.

"Sire," said Ben Hamed, moving nearer to the king, "what can have led
him to our city?"

"I cannot tell," returned the king. "Can you?"

"He says he came to see the country."

"Then perhaps he did."

"But I don't believe it."

"And why not?" queried the king.

"Became the Count of Valladolid is too important a personage to be
absent from Leon at the present time on a mere pleasure trip," returned
the alcalde.

"You owe him a grudge, Ben Hamed."

"So I owe a grudge to all the enemies of Granada."

"'Tis right you should," said Mohammed. "And, to tell you the truth, I
like not the presence of that Christian knight here; but yet it would
not be safe to molest him."

"If we can prove him dangerous to our government, we may put him out of
the way," remarked the wily alcalde.

"So we can; but how shall we prove that?"

"Leave it to me. If I can make out a charge against him, you shall
listen to it."

"I will, by Allah."

"Then I will watch him. And, let me tell you, sire, I like not the
manner in which Zehra looks upon the young knight."

"Ha!" uttered the king, half starting from his seat. "Does your daughter
look upon the Christian with favor?"

"So she speaks."

"Then you had better beware for yourself, Ben Hamed; for if Zehra comes
not to me for an unstained wife, yours shall be the peril.—You had
better look to her."

The alcalde had awakened a passion in the bosom of the king he meant not
to have touched; but he apprehended no danger from it. His daughter had
been promised to the king, and he was to receive her among his wives
when she was twenty years of age.

"I will hold myself responsible for her fidelity," said Ben Hamed.
"Charles of Leon shall know that she is bound to you, and then if he
dares to——"

"I see what you mean," hastily cried the king. "Let him but lisp
sedition to her, and he shall suffer. So much for the Christian."

Ben Hamed's eyes sparkled with satisfaction.

"Hold a moment," said Mohammed, as the alcalde turned towards the
door. "Now that I think of it, it does seem strange that the Count of
Valladolid should have come to Granada unless he had important business."

"So it seems to me," returned Ben Hamed.

"Can you guess at the cause of his visit?" asked the king.

"No, sire."

The alcalde spoke in a hesitating manner, and a troubled look rested
upon his features. He caught the keen glance of the monarch, and he
seemed uneasy.

"Ben Hamed, you are deceiving me," said the king.

"By Allah, I am not."

"Have you no suspicions as to the cause of the Christian knight's visit
here?"

"No, sire."

"Beware, now."

"Indeed I speak the truth."

"Then why looked you so troubled just now?"

A moment the alcalde was silent; but a happy thought came to his aid.

"When I spoke I was thinking of his conquering me in the lists. Was not
that enough to move me?"

"Perhaps it was," returned Mohammed, still eyeing his officer with a
suspicious look.

"And I was thinking, too, of what a dangerous enemy he might prove, were
his aims turned against our interests."
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